
 

 

90 Years of 

The Rotary Club of Frome 

 

As we approach the 90th Anniversary of our charter date with a current membership 
of 53 Rotarians we glance back at the history of The Rotary Club of Frome. 

The Rotary Club of Frome received its charter and was founded on the 3rd December 
1925, only twenty years after the Rotary Movement was started in Chicago by a 
young lawyer Paul P Harris. 

A Founder Member Sydney Sewell, the landlord of the George Inn, had a Rotarian 
cousin in Bexhill, and another Founder Member had a Rotarian friend in Bristol and 
between them, they got Frome Rotary Club going. Both were joined by Rotarians 
from Bath and Yeovil on Fromeôs Charter Night. The number of club members at its 
charter meeting was 22.  

The Founder President was the Vicar of Frome: Preb. W.F.H. Randolph, a warm but 
awe-inspiring majestic figure, who had a huge following from many Christian 
persuasions in the town.  The president was supported by H.E. Walwin in the 
capacity of Secretary, they both served in these offices until 1927. 

The members of Frome Rotary Club set about helping the community and arranged 
many outings for the elderly, the two orphanages and the 42 children from St Louis 
Convent. Charabancs and railways provided the transport to the seaside or Theatre 
in Bath. 

Every member of Rotary subscribed to the Rotary Boys House in Weston-super-
mare, which provided holidays for needy and sick children, sponsored, and usually 
suitably clothed, by the local Rotary Club. Interest in the Frome Literary Club, 
organising a óFrome Firstô exhibition at Frome Show were early activities and a 
school leavers careers advice, help to the Scouts, RNLI, and Frome Nursing 
Association. 

World War II brought new calls for Rotary help which included a óget you homeô 
service at Frome station to servicemen on leave, help sorting and ferrying the 3,200 
evacuees detrained, Frome Spitfire Fund, helping fund the new Maternity ward at 
Frome Victoria Hospital, adopting a trawler and regularly sending goodies and news 
to it, as well as transporting nurses to and from the hospital at night. This service 
continued until petrol rationing was lifted long after the end of war. 

Photographic records of the club did not appear to have been kept until 1951 and we 
are indebted to Mrs June Seward the widow of Jack Seward who passed the current 
archive photographs to the club since when the records have were maintained by the 
late Rtn Roy Sandoe the clubs archivist.  
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The following photograph record the visit of 
members of the Frome, Glastonbury, 
Shepton Mallet, Street & Wells Rotary 
clubs on the 31st May 1951 on a visit to 
Fort Dunlop. 

Rotary Clubs were perceived as clubs for 
men of business or professional 
occupations, which they were, and to that 
end thier meetings were perceived as very 
formal. This can be seen by the archive pictures showing a very Victorian 

appearance of the Ladies Nights now 
known as Presidentôs nights. 

The first record of a Ladies Nights in 1953 
was on the 17th February at the George 
Hotel in Frome. The photograph shows 
one member Douglas Yates the father of a 
long serving member of the club the late 
Peter Yates. 

Membership was maintained and in 
1955/56 the membership was recorded as 
24 with Jack Cullen the president and 

Rupert Horne as Secretary. 

The members of the club whilst it could be said maintained the formality of Rotary 
meetings was known to let their hair down on Ladies nights participating in 
entertaining their guests with their own brand of entertainment. I am pleased to say 
that this is still the tradition of the club and long may it remain so. 

 

 

Ladies Night 1959 
Ladies Night 1965 



 

 

 

Peacetime saw a gradual increase in the Club's community activities and the 
widening of our horizons. We twinned with the Rotary Club de Bayeux in 1968 and 
forged a relationship that has remained warm and active ever since.  

 

Frome & Bayeux clubs at Frome June 2010 

Our fund-raising activities widened to embrace essential community work in the Third 
World. Charities supported include Jaipur Limbs in India, Africa and South 
America, regular Eye Camps in India, Hope & Homes for Children, Wishing for a 
Well, and so on. Bayeux and Frome Rotary combined to raise funds for a well in the 
Sudan, and we provided hundreds of used spectacles for the Bayeux Club's clinic in 
Algeria. 

The club has for many years been involved in the collection at Fromeôs annual 
carnival, the proceeds going to help the needy of Frome. We also join with the 
Frome Lions Club to run the 15 evenings of the Father Christmas float, carols and 
collections that delight children throughout the town and villages each year.  

 

Christmas Collection 2009 



 

 

ñKids Outò originated in Liverpool as far back as 1916 
with the aim to give kids between 5 and 12 years, 
with special needs, a fun day out.. We along with 
several Rotary clubs in the region have been 
supporting the event for many years and we receive 
much support from local sponsors including the 
Frome Cheese show which secures the future of our 
Longleat Kids out for the next 2 years with the 
continued support by Lord Bath for the past 18 years.  

We help organise 
and steward the 
annual Rotary 

Kid's out! at which over 900 disabled or 
disadvantaged children, brought in by Rotary 
Clubs as far as Swindon, Gloucester,  
Shaftesbury and Weston Super Mare are given a 
marvellous day out at Longleat Safari Park. 

From its instigation we started with a few 
hundred children and broke 500 in 1999, in 
recent years we entertained 1058 children from the region.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Lord Bath with seat presented by Rotary 
for 18 years support of Kidsout 



 

 

Our Club instigated and runs Rotary Youth Speaks, a public speaking competition for 
local schoolchildren, Young Designers and Engineers, and Pupil Music Awards and 
more recently a Rotary Young Chef competition. 

We are closely involved with Frome College and assist them providing mock 
interviews and assessment of group presentations and other activities to prepare 
students for their future life in business activities. 

 

In 2012 to celebrate the Olympic Games held in the UK the Rotary Club instigated 
the Frome Half Marathon with the aid of the Frome Running Club. In this year 450 
runners took part in 3 races, Frome Half Marathon, 10K and 5 K Races which 
catered for all levels of ability. There was also a fun race for children up to 12 years 
of age. The success of this venture over the past four years has resulted in 1000 
runners registering to take part in the event in 2015. It has also become a major date 
in the running diary with participants from around the world. Since its instigation it 
has raised in excess of £20,000 for local charities. 

 



 

 

The club moves on, never resting on its laurels. We have modernised the club by 
dropping many of the old formalities such as meeting at lunch time. In business and 
other professional occupations the long established ñBusiness Lunchesò have 
changed and eating habits of today dictates the briefest of lunch breaks if indeed are 
taken. We changed our lifelong Monday Lunchtime meetings to make them alternate 
with breakfast, twilight and occasional evening meetings. 

This has had an immediate effect on our numbers; ten years of recruiting produced 
one new member, in 2008 twelve new and active members joined us. In 2014 we 
had our first lady President and now we have 6 lady members and the Club is 
buzzing with ideas and activities and moving from strength to strength. 

The club activities have been modernised and with 51 members out of 53 accepting 
Rotary documentation by email this has significantly reduced the time spent at 
business meetings. It has also enabled us to maintain an active web site as well as 
posting our monthly journal on YUDU web site for access by the general public. 

Our social activities are many and varied and members can choose Hog Roasts, Bi-
monthly International Dinners, Progressive Sunday Lunches, Jazz Night and other 
events, mostly shared with our partners.  

About half of our members' wives have joined the Frome Inner Wheel Club, which 
meets monthly in the evenings and have their own programmes of activities. 


